# The history of a "primary source": The making of Tûghî's chronicle on the regicide of Osman II\*

#### Baki Tezcan

University of California, Davis btezcan@ucdavis.edu

#### **Abstract**

A short chronicle by a former janissary called Tûghî on the regicide of the Ottoman Sultan Osman II in 1622 had a definitive impact on seventeenth-century Ottoman historiography in terms of the way in which this regicide was recounted. This study examines the formation of Tûghî's chronicle and shows how within the course of the year following the regicide, Tûghî's initial attitude, which recognized the collective responsibility of the military caste (*kul*) in the murder of Osman, evolved into a claim of their innocence. The chronicle of Tûghî is extant in successive editions of his own. A careful examination of these editions makes it possible to follow the evolution of Tûghî's narrative on the regicide in response to the historical developments in its immediate aftermath and thus witness both the evolution of a "primary source" and the gradual political sophistication of a janissary.

On Thursday May 19, 1622, the Ottoman Sultan Osman II (1618–22) was deposed and his uncle Mustafa I (1617–18, 1622–23) enthroned by the Ottoman soldiers stationed in Istanbul. On Friday Osman was killed at the Seven Towers, the prison where the Ottomans held their prestigious inmates.<sup>1</sup> This was the first clear-cut regicide in Ottoman history. However, most of the seventeenth-century authors who covered this event in some detail did not really declare these Ottoman soldiers outlaws.<sup>2</sup> To the contrary, one finds in these sources an almost concerted effort to justify what they did. Gabriel Piterberg

- \* Previous versions of this study were presented in Konya (1999), Leiden (2002) and Washington (2004). Acknowledgement is due to the American Research Institute in Turkey for a post-doctoral research fellowship funded by the National Endowment for the Humanities in the academic year 2001–02. I would like to thank Nezihi Aykut for drawing my attention to the relationship between the chronicles of Tûghî and Solakzâde. I owe the idea of interpreting a historical text within its *immediate* temporal context to Rifa'at Abou-El-Haj, whose relentless criticism of my graduate work led me to think in different ways.
- 1 For a summary of the events, see Gabriel Piterberg, An Ottoman Tragedy: History and Historiography at Play (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2003), 21–8; and Nicolas Vatin and Gilles Veinstein, Le Sérail ébranlé: Essai sur les morts, dépositions et avènements des sultans ottomans XIV<sup>e</sup>–XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle ([Paris]: Fayard, 2003), 60–63, 221–40.
- 2 Baki Tezcan, "The 1622 military rebellion in Istanbul: a historiographical journey", International Journal of Turkish Studies 8, 2002, 25–43.

argues in his recent book and in earlier work that the narrative of the regicide that eventually came to have the largest impact on seventeenth-century historiography is based on a certain version of a short chronicle written by a retired janissary, Hüseyin Tûghî.<sup>3</sup> The present piece explores the making of the chronicle of Tûghî, a "primary source" in the parlance of historians, and ends with a suggestion as to how to interpret this chronicle politically.

This study examines the formation of Tûghî's chronicle and shows how, within the course of the year following the regicide, Tûghî's initial attitude, which recognized the collective responsibility of the military caste (kul) in the murder of Osman, evolved into a claim of their innocence. Fortunately, the chronicle of Tûghî reached us in successive editions of his own that provide the historian with an invaluable opportunity to witness the evolution of a "primary source". A careful examination of these editions makes it possible to follow the evolution of Tûghî's narrative on the regicide in response to the historical developments in its immediate aftermath. Thus this study is an exercise on the question of how history, in the sense of past events, changed history, in the sense of their record, within a period of a year, affecting the construction and then re-construction of a chronicle that later historians treated as a "primary source" in its final form.

The first section is the main pillar of the study. I will argue that the author was not just a janissary but also a folk poet and, most probably, a storyteller, both of which are important in understanding the dynamic nature of his chronicle. This section will also provide an overview of the versions of Tûghî's chronicle that make it possible to follow the evolution of his text. The following section will focus on the earliest extant version of Tûghî's text and will show that its main purpose was to lay the regicide to rest and channel public attention to Sultan Mustafa whose enthronement Tûghî cast as a long-awaited salvation preordained by God. The last version of Tûghî's chronicle will be dealt with in the third section. I will argue that the reactions against the regicide made Tûghî rewrite his chronicle with a new emphasis on the murder of Osman, calling it the "Book of Calamity". This time, however, rather than God's predetermination, Tûghî's presentation pointed towards the treachery of man as the main cause of the regicide. In conclusion, I suggest that the way in which Tûghî's chronicle evolved is an indication of the political maturation of the janissaries.

## Tûghî and his chronicle

The full name of the man whom I prefer to call by his pen name Tûghî is Hüseyin bin (son of) Sefer bin Abdullah. His father Sefer must have been a *dev-shirme*, a Christian boy recruited for royal service and who converted to Islam.<sup>4</sup>

- 3 Piterberg, *An Ottoman Tragedy*; Gabriel Piterberg, "A study of Ottoman historiography in the seventeenth century", DPhil thesis (University of Oxford, 1992); and Gabriel Piterberg, "Speech acts and written texts: a rereading of a seventeenth-century historiographic episode", *Poetics Today* 14/2, Summer 1993, 387–417. References to Piterberg will be to his book, *An Ottoman Tragedy*.
- 4 There are two indications suggesting that this is the case. First, Abdullah is the standard name given to new Muslims' fathers retrospectively. Second, Tûghî refers to himself as a

Hüseyin himself is from Belgrade, and probably inherited his father's position in the military establishment, or entered it with his father's help. After taking part in a few campaigns in Anatolia against the Jalâlîs,<sup>5</sup> and in Persia against the Safavids, he was promoted to the *solakân*, the elite corps among the janissaries charged with protecting the sultan in campaigns and outings. In these corps he served for eight years and then chose to retire, keeping his salary. Tûghî states that he served three sultans altogether. Therefore one could assume that he entered the janissary corps during the reign of Ahmed I (1603–17), which would dovetail with his reference to the Jalâlî campaigns. He must have become a *solak* around 1612, witnessed the short first reign of Mustafa I, and retired around 1620, before the military campaign of Osman II against Poland in 1621, which he does not count among the campaigns he took part in.<sup>6</sup>

Tûghî, however, was not only a janissary. His pen name and the poems that one finds in his chronicle suggest that he was a folk poet as well. I call him a folk poet to follow the much criticized but still useful distinction in the study of Ottoman literature between the *dîvân* poets, who are usually from the well-educated elite and cater for their tastes, and the folk poets who represent the life experiences of commoners and write for their consumption. There are a few folk poets in early seventeenth-century Istanbul who are members of the janissary corps, such as Kayıkçı Kul Mustafa and Koroğlu, whose names, incidentally, were mentioned in the context of the murder of Osman.

One of Tûghî's pieces, his dirge on the death of Osman, became quite well known thanks to its inclusion in the *Fezleke* of Kâtib Çelebi (d. 1657), the most prominent Ottoman historian of the seventeenth century. Na'îmâ (d. 1716) copied it into his chronicle alongside many other things he adopted from Kâtib Çelebi. Since the latter's work was one of the first printed books in Turkish and went through a number of reprints, Tûghî's dirge enjoyed a wide circulation. But no one knew that the dirge was authored by someone with the pen name Tûghî because its particular variant in the chronicle of Kâtib Çelebi – and hence Na'îmâ – was a slightly corrupted one that did not include the pen name at all. Cahit Öztelli, who studied another corrupted version of the dirge with the pen name Nev'î, suggests that the piece was written in the semâ'î form of folk poetry and was meant to be sung. Since such poetry was

servant of the sultan for two generations (*kulı oglı kulıyum pâdişâhın*), suggesting that his father, too, was a member of the military caste. See the Cambridge University Library, Dd. 11.18 (hereafter C), f. 53b; and the Österreichische Nationalbibliothek, HO 74 (hereafter V), f. 60a.

<sup>5</sup> For the Jalâlîs, see William J. Griswold, *The Great Anatolian Rebellion, 1000–1020/1591–1611* (Berlin: Klaus Schwarz, 1983).

<sup>6</sup> The factual information on the life of Tûghî is derived from his own work; see V, f. 60a-b. For a more accessible source, see Nezihi Aykut, "Hüseyin Tûgî", *Türkiye Diyanet Vakfi İslâm Ansiklopedisi* (hereafter *İA2*), vol. 19, 15–6.

<sup>7</sup> See Walter G. Andrews, *Poetry's Voice, Society's Song: Ottoman Lyric Poetry* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1985); and Cemal Kurnaz, *Türküden Gazele: Halk ve Divan Şiirinin Müşterekleri Üzerine Bir Deneme* (Ankara: Akçağ, 1997), for alternative perspectives on the study of Ottoman poetry.

<sup>8</sup> Cahit Öztelli, "Osmanlı Tarihine Adı Karışan Saz Şairi Koroğlu", *Türkoloji Dergisi* 6/1, 1974, 121–36, at p. 125.

usually sung to the accompaniment of a stringed instrument, such as the *saz*, one may imagine that Tûghî played such an instrument as well.<sup>9</sup>

Incidentally, the dirge in question is also a significant artifact in following the trajectory of Tûghî's evaluation of the regicide. It can be argued that Tûghî composed this dirge before he ever wrote down any of the versions of his chronicle and sang it among his comrades, lamenting the murder of Osman. The basis of this assumption is that the piece suggests a direct connection between the members of the military caste and the murder of Osman that does not fit very well into Tûghî's general portrayal of events in any of the versions of his chronicle. Even if Tûghî did not compose this dirge prior to his chronicle, I believe the piece should be quoted in full, for it tells us a great deal about the ambiguous nature of Tûghî's personal attitude towards the regicide:

While he was an illustrious king They did not spare the king of the world While he was a zealous young lion They did not spare the king of the world.

He was a heroic champion of Islam He was a sultan of noble lineage He was Osman Khan of great renown They did not spare the king of the world.

He intended to go on pilgrimage (to Mecca) The military caste did not let him go One needs an ear to hear They did not spare the king of the world.

Although he was capable of rule Although he was an overseer of God's decree Although he was ready for the pilgrimage They did not spare the king of the world.

Although he was an excellent king Although he was the best Although he executed the sacred law They did not spare the king of the world.

This is the age with signs of approaching doom This is the age of the Last Day This is the age of our remorse They did not spare the king of the world.

Tûghî! My heart is bleeding My troubles became tenfold

Bir şâh-ı âlî-şân iken Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar Gayretlü genc arslan iken Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.

Gâzî bahâdır hân idi Âlî-neseb sultân idi Nâmıyla Osmân Hân idi Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.

Niyyet idüp Hacc etmeğe Komadı kullar gitmeğe Kulak gerek işitmeğe Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.

Hükm etmeğe kâdir iken Emr-i Hakk'a nâzır iken Hacc etmeğe hâzır iken Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.

Ol bir şeh-i a'lâ iken Hep cümleden evlâ iken Şer'-i şerîf icrâ iken Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.

Eşrât-ı sâ'atdir bu dem Devr-i kıyâmetdir bu dem Bize nedâmetdir bu dem Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.

Tûgî ciğerler oldu hûn Derdim bir iken oldu on

9 Kâtib Çelebi, *Fezleke* (Istanbul, 1286–87), vol. 2, 23; Na'îmâ, *Ta'rîh-i Na'îmâ*, 6 vols (Istanbul, 1281–83), vol. 2, p. 231; Cahit Öztelli, "Âşık Nev'î", *Türk Dili* 6/63, 1956, 147–50; Mustafa İsen, "Genç Osman için yazılan bir ağıt ve bir mersiye", *Türk Kültürü* 32/369, 1994, 13–21.

The learned men shed tears of blood They did not spare the king of the world. Kan ağladı ehl-i fünûn Şâh-ı cihâna kıydılar.<sup>10</sup>

This dirge does not necessarily mean that Tûghî was fond of Osman. Another janissary folk poet, Kayıkçı Kul Mustafa, who was much better known for his poetry than was Tûghî, also wrote a dirge on Osman. Yet the very same person was also known to have been involved in the murder of the sultan. 11 Thus writing a dirge about the dead sultan does not make one a supporter. However, this particular dirge attests to the fact that at the time Tûghî composed it, he regarded his caste, the janissary corps, as being at least indirectly responsible for the murder of Osman. The key expression in this regard is the third line in the sixth quatrain: "This is the age of our remorse". It is telling that one of the few variants one encounters in later copies of this dirge, in manuscripts that are Tûghî derivatives, is the substitution of the word kula (for the kul) for bize (for us) at the beginning of this line. 12 The revised translation would read "this is the age of remorse for the kul', i.e. the members of the military caste. Öztelli, a scholar of Turkish folk poetry, interprets these alternative words in a way to suggest that the janissaries would read the dirge with the word bize and the commoners would recite it with the substitute kula. According to Öztelli, the dirge clearly points to the janissaries as the murderer of Osman. 13

Whether or not one supports Öztelli's judgement, it is clear that Tûghî establishes a connection between the murder of the sultan and the members of the military caste. What is even more important to note is that there is no trace of a divine hand or fate in this dirge: some unidentified people murdered Osman and "we" should regret that we were accomplices to this murder, or at least,

- İzzettin Koyunoğlu Kütüphanesi (Konya), ms. 13316 (hereafter K), f. 21a; C., f. 33a-b; Bibliothèque nationale de France, supp. turc 871 (hereafter Deval), ff. 35a-b; V. f. 25a; Universiteitsbibliotheek Leiden, or. 917 (hereafter L), ff. 96b-97a has some variants that must be copyist mistakes; M. A. Danon (ed. and tr.), "Contributions à l'histoire des sultans Osman II et Mouçtafă I", *Journal Asiatique* 11 im Série, 14, 1919, 69-139, 243-310 (hereafter Danon), at pp. 278-9, has the pen name Nev'î, about which see the orthographic explanation below; Bibliothèque nationale de France, turc 227 (hereafter Galland), f. 30a, has the fourth and seventh quatrains missing.
- 11 Öztelli, "Âşık Nev'î", 150; Öztelli, "Osmanlı Tarihine Adı Karışan Saz Şairi Koroğlu",
- 12 Putting aside less significant differences, the three manuscripts, which are: Mithat Sertoğlu (ed.), "Tuği Tarihi", Belleten 11, 1947, 489–514 (hereafter Sertoğlu), pp. 504–05; Fahir İz (ed.), "Eski Düzyazının Gelişimi: XVII. yüzyılda halk dili ile yazılmış bir tarih kitabı; Hüseyin Tûgî, Vak'a-i Sultan Osman Han", Türk Dili Araştırmaları Yıllığı Belleten, 1967, 119–64 (hereafter Dresden/İz), pp. 140–41; and Beyazıt Kütüphanesi, Veliyüddin Efendi, 1963 (hereafter Beyazıt), f. 49a, have the fifth quatrain missing, and they all have kula instead of bize at the beginning of the third line in the sixth quatrain. Kâtib Çelebi, vol. 2, 23, and hence Na'îmâ, vol. 2, p. 231, must have used a source that is similar to these last three because neither of them has the fifth quatrain, and they both have kula instead of bize; there are two more corruptions in these two chronicles: rûz instead of devr at the beginning of the second line of the sixth quatrain, and ey dil instead of Tûgî at the beginning of the first line of the last quatrain. While the former does not change the meaning, the latter conceals the pen name of the author by substituting "Tûghî!" with "oh [my] heart!"
- 13 Öztelli, "Âşık Nev'î", 149–50.

we should regret that we did not do anything to stop it. Tûghî is facing the regicide directly, without any excuses, without an effort to create a culprit, or to explain away the incident by referring to divine causes. I will come back to this important point below while discussing why Tûghî may have composed his first chronicle the way he did.

As well as being a folk poet, Tûghî also refers to himself as "Mullah Hüseyin, the *meddâh* of the janissary corps". The title mullah (*monlâ*) may sound unusual since it was a title used by the members of the learned class, who served in the legal and religious establishment. Tûghî has several references that have a Sufi sound to them, so he may have been an active member of a brotherhood, perhaps the Bektashi order, which was becoming the default *tarîkat* of the janissaries during the seventeenth century. His title mullah may have come from such a connection. Or perhaps his peers called Hüseyin a mullah because being a *meddâh* required, to say the least, a familiarity with the Islamic literary tradition. His text indeed suggests that he was quite familiar with this heritage. 16

Meddâh has two meanings. Literally it means a eulogist, so a poet who writes panegyrics for the sultan could be referred to as his *meddâh*. The word, however, evolved to mean a "public storyteller" as well. I believe that Tûghî was both. That he was a panegyrist is most evident in the conclusions of two manuscripts of his work. These two manuscripts both end with eulogies of janissary officers whom Tûghî approaches with demands for favour.<sup>17</sup> In conjunction with being a panegyrist, he was also a storyteller. The most telling clue of this is his pen name, tûghî in proper transliteration, which is the adjectival form of *tûgh* that usually refers to a horsetail attached to a helmet or flagstaff as a sign of rank. Besides being a military insignia, however, tûgh, in the sense of a flag attached to a stick, is one of the six fundamental tools of a meddâh. By posting his tûgh into a certain spot, the storyteller delineates his space on a crowded public square where others may be trying to gather crowds around themselves as well.<sup>18</sup> It is hard to imagine that Hüseyin would adopt the pen name tûghî with reference to the military tûgh because he did not have a rank that would entitle him to carry one.<sup>19</sup> Thus the  $t\hat{u}gh$  to which his pen name refers is most probably a storyteller's  $t\hat{u}gh$ .<sup>20</sup>

- 14 "Monlâ Hüseyin, meddâh-1 ocak"; V., f. 60b.
- 15 See, for instance, V., f. 60b, where he refers to himself as a *faqûr*, which, among other things, is used to refer to a Sufi dervish; he also uses the opposition between the overt *(zâhir)* and covert *(bâtın)* meanings of things, which has strong Sufi connotations, see K., f. 21b.
- 16 See, for instance, K., ff. 22a-b, which includes several references to Iranian and Islamic traditions.
- 17 Danon, 295-6; V., ff. 60b-61a.
- 18 Özdemir Nutku, *Meddahlık ve Meddah Hikayeleri* (n.p.: İş Bankası Kültür Yayınları, c. 1976). 55.
- 19 For *tûgh*, and who would be entitled to carry one, see Kâmil Kepeci, *Tarih Lûgati* (İstanbul: İskit, 1952), 372–3; and Mehmet Zeki Pakalın, *Tarih Deyimleri ve Terimleri Sözlüğü* (İstanbul: Milli Eğitim, 1946), vol. 3, 522–4; for the attire of the *solaks*, see İsmail Hakkı Uzunçarşılı, *Osmanlı Devleti Teşkilâtından Kapukulu Ocakları: I. Acemi Ocağı ve Yeniçeri Ocağı* (Ankara: Türk Tarih Kurumu, 1943), 218–26.
- 20 Although I could find no extant references to a meddâh of the janissary corps elsewhere, one of the meddâhs of the imperial cavalry corps in the seventeenth century is well known; see Nutku, Meddahlik ve Meddah Hikayeleri, plate III.

What we see in at least some of the Tûghî manuscripts is, then, most probably the text of a performance executed by the author himself. The "author" may well be assumed to have performed his "text" on different occasions with small alterations that would be called for by the specificity of the moment or by a recent gossip. Therefore it is only to be expected that the various manuscripts representing different performances have variants as well. If one were to see the successive Tûghî texts in connection with successive performances, then the rendition of an episode that is in prose in a particular version into verse in the next one, which one observes in the manuscripts of Tûghî, may easily be explained.<sup>21</sup> This perspective could also explain the successive updates that one finds in the manuscripts of Tûghî: the storyteller brings his "story" up-to-date with a selective addition of the most recent developments, as I demonstrate below.

Whether or not Tûghî himself was a storyteller, it is certain that he wrote his chronicle to be read aloud to groups, a point also noted by Piterberg.<sup>22</sup> The formal conclusion of the earliest version of Tûghî's chronicle includes a supplication asking for God's mercy for the author of the "story (*hikâye*)", its copyist, its reader and its listeners. The same version and others also include notes taken down on the manuscript by readers who read the text aloud to others. In fact there are some clues in one of the manuscripts suggesting that Tûghî's text may even have been adopted by other performers/readers, the records of whose performances would bring unique additions to the text. Tûghî's performance-text apparently remained a janissary hit for a long time because there is evidence to suggest that such readings continued to be performed for at least 150 years.<sup>23</sup>

While one might expect to find a number of variants in a text that changed hands so many times, some variants in the manuscripts are qualitatively different from occasional additions or subtractions. It is these that allow us to follow the crucial stages of the reconstruction of the text. In order to keep the discussion of these stages of the reconstruction within the confines of an article-length study, I will not discuss all of the manuscripts related to Tûghî's text in detail. Instead I will compare the earliest and the latest versions authored by Tûghî. However, to provide the reader with a sense of the complicated evolution of the text, a brief overview of the available versions and the manuscripts that represent them is in order. This overview includes the "afterlife" of Tûghî's chronicle in so far as it is necessary for the analysis that follows.

Two manuscripts represent the earliest extant version of Tûghî's chronicle: Izzettin Koyunoğlu Library (Konya), 13316; and Cambridge University Library, Dd. 11.18. The Konya manuscript dates from the eighteenth century,

- 21 Compare, for instance, Danon, p. 283, with V., ff. 29b–30a; or Deval, f. 71b–72a, with V., ff. 50a–52a.
- 22 Piterberg reads Tûghî's chronicle first as a text that "was meant to be read aloud to gatherings of troops". He also discusses the traces of orality in Tûghî's text; see Piterberg, 74–7.
- 23 C., f. 53b; L., ff. 71b–72a, 110b; Dresden/İz, p. 122. The copy date of K. is 1763, 141 years after the chronicle's date of composition. The many notes taken on it, such as the one on f. 1b, suggest that it circulated among the janissaries for several years afterwards.

and the Cambridge ms., which has a missing folio at the beginning, is most probably from 1623. The text in the two manuscripts is practically identical with only minor differences but neither is a copy of the other. Thus they must be based on a common original that seems to have been composed in August 1622.

Two far from identical manuscripts represent the first revised version. The first is in Leiden University Library, ms. Or 917, and the other was at the library of what is today the Institut national des langues et civilisations orientales when M. A. Danon edited and translated it into French in 1919 (Danon ms.). A romanized version of this edition was published in 1972. The Leiden manuscript presents a serious problem regarding authorship as it includes an additional name, Osman bin Dervish, alongside Hüseyin Tûghî, as the author. Osman could be the name of Tûghî's source, or he could be someone who adopted Tûghî's text for his own storytelling performance. The Danon ms. includes a minor problem, the pen name of Hüseyin bin Sefer reads Nev'î as opposed to Tûghî, which must be the result of an orthographic error as in Arabic script the two names are represented with letters that have the same shapes and are distinguished only with diacritics. The Leiden ms. is probably the oldest extant manuscript as it seems to have been copied in 1622. However, its contents suggest that its text must have been composed after the earliest extant version, probably in late September 1622. As for the Danon ms., it was composed in October 1622 on the occasion of the appointment of a new general of the janissary corps. The Leiden and Danon manuscripts share a number of revisions, some of which are related to the internal organization of the text, which led me to categorize them together. Yet there are also several differences.

The final version, authored by Tûghî himself, is represented by three manuscripts. The first is in the French National Library, ms. suppl. turc 871: it was copied and translated into French by Philibert Deval in 1733. The second is ms. HO 74 at the Austrian National Library in Vienna. The third is ms. turc 227 at the French National Library, which was translated into French in 1678 by Antoine Galland. The text of the Deval ms. was probably composed in February 1623, and the Vienna ms. a month later. The two texts are quite close to each other, the latter updating the former and converting certain parts of the narrative into verse. The Galland ms. is somewhat problematic since the period it covers ends in June 1622, some twenty days after the regicide, making the text it represents appear to be the earliest version. However, numerous indications place its text in the same group as the other two in this version; thus its end must be missing or left out in copying.

The two final texts that I would like to mention do not seem to belong to Tûghî directly. One is a pseudo-Tûghî text that must have been used by the chronicler Solakzâde (d. 1068/1657–58) but is no longer extant. A slightly corrupted version of this text with no references to Tûghî's authorship may be found appended to the end of some Hasanbegzâde (d. 1046/1636–37) manuscripts that represent an early version of the chronicle of Hasanbegzâde. The text of pseudo-Tûghî is based on the Vienna ms. but the two are not identical. It most probably belongs to someone from Tûghî's milieu, not unlike Osman bin Dervish of the Leiden manuscript mentioned above.

Finally, there is an anonymous text, which I call a Tûghî derivative. At the very beginning of the reign of Murad IV (1623-40), an anonymous editor, or

perhaps another storyteller, wrote a digest of Tûghî's chronicle and brought it up-to-date with the last months of the second reign of Mustafa and the enthronement of Murad IV. This text is represented by three manuscripts. Mithat Sertoğlu published a romanized edition of a copy in a private collection in 1947 and Fahir İz edited the Dresden manuscript in 1967. The third copy is at the Beyazıt Library, ms. Veliyüddin 1963. Both scholars believed that the text they were editing was authored by Tûghî himself. Fahir İz was aware of other Tûghî manuscripts but he thought the variants one comes across in a comparison between the texts were simply copyist interventions. As I discuss briefly below, however, the text of the Tûghî derivative actually presents some radically different views from those held by Tûghî himself on some of the key issues involved. Thus its author must be someone other than Tûghî. As for the texts Tûghî authored himself, the differences between them are far from being copyist interventions as the rest of this study intends to show.<sup>24</sup>

### The earliest text: the "deliverance" of Mustafa

While all stages of the development of Tûghî deserve attention, this study will focus on the radical differences between the first version of the text, represented by the Cambridge and Konya manuscripts, and its latest version represented by the Deval and Vienna manuscripts. This comparison will deal with some significant deletions and additions which together create a far more consistent story about the righteousness of the members of the military caste in the latest version. I will also point to the shift in the overall meaning of the text that Tûghî seems to

24 For a more detailed outline of the above, including a detailed citation of the relevant literature, see my "Tarih ile tarihyazımı ilişkisi ekseninden 'Tûgî Tarihi' metinleri üzerinde bir deneme", in Uluslararası Kuruluşunun 700. Yıl Dönümünde Bütün Yönleriyle Osmanlı Devleti Kongresi, 7-9 Nisan 1999 - Bildiriler, edited by Alâaddin Aköz et al. (Konya: Selçuk Üniversitesi, 2000), 663–75, at pp. 664–70; see also the appendix of my "Searching for Osman: a reassessment of the deposition of the Ottoman Sultan Osman II (1618-1622)", Ph.D. dissertation (Princeton University, 2001), 268-95. One should add five more references to the sources cited in these two studies: Jan Schmidt, Catalogue of Turkish Manuscripts in the Library of Leiden University and Other Collections in the Netherlands, vol. 1 (Leiden: Leiden University Library, 2000), 329-31, describes the Leiden ms. Or. 917/2; Hasan Bey-zâde Ahmed Paşa, Hasan Bey-zâde Târîhi, ed. Şevki Nezihi Aykut, 3 vols (Ankara: Türk Tarih Kurumu, 2004), vol. 1, pp. dxiv-dxv, discusses one of the pseudo-Tûghî manuscripts; İsmet Parmaksızoğlu, "Onyedinci yüzyıl Rumeli olayları ile ilgili özel tarihler ve Osekli İbrahim Efendinin tarihçesi", VIII. Türk Tarih Kongresi (Ankara: 11–15 Ekim 1976): Kongreye sunulan bildiriler, 3 vols (Ankara: Türk Tarih Kurumu, 1979–83), vol. 2, 1075-94, at p. 1076, underlines the stylistic difference between the text of Hasanbegzâde and that of pseudo-Tûghî; Dār al-kutub al-qawmiyya (Cairo), ms. 168 ta'rīkh turkī Tal'at, includes another Hasanbegzâde text followed by pseudo-Tûghî; and İsmail Hami Danismend, İzahlı Osmanlı Tarihi Kronolojisi, second edition, 6 vols (İstanbul: Türkiye Yayınevi, 1971–72), vol. 6, 282–308, provides a romanized version of the Tûghî text in the Danon ms. Nezihi Aykut apparently produced a critical edition of Tûghî's chronicle for publication, see Aykut, "Hüseyin Tûgî", 16. This must be Aykut's Habilitationsschrift of 1988 which, to the best of my knowledge, is not accessible in any public library in Turkey.

intend to convey in both cases, by focusing on a number of sections that are critically important in constructing this meaning.

As stated above, Tûghî had probably composed his well-known dirge, and perhaps a few of the pieces of poetry that one finds in the earliest version, before he ever wrote anything in prose. He may have recited these poems in the company of janissary friends who in turn may have asked him to tell the story of what happened during the deposition and the regicide. Then he may have prepared a performance for the Eid-ul-fitr, which in 1622 started on August 9, less than three months after the regicide. Whether or not this is the case, the text of the earliest extant version recounts the events that brought about the regicide and continues the historical narrative until the morning of the Eid.<sup>25</sup>

In this first version of his chronicle Tûghî seems to be trying to deal with the implications of his own dirge: the collective responsibility of the military caste in the regicide. In order to make peace with himself, his comrades, and the rest of the public, Tûghî looks for an angle that could provide an alternative story which presents the murder as a secondary issue. He needs a miracle, the presence of which will somehow justify the regicide or compensate for it. Alternatively, one could say that Tûghî needs to divert attention from what happened to Osman. That is why Tûghî makes an effort to create an alternative focal point in the person of Mustafa. This effort is most visible in the opening lines of the eulogy Tûghî composed for Mustafa and the way in which he used them in this earliest version of his work. He inserted his eulogy of Mustafa right after his well-known dirge on Osman. Thus one reads the final verse of the dirge, "they did not spare the king of the world", referring to the murder of Osman, and continues by the opening verses of Mustafa's eulogy: "If our Osman Khan is gone, may Sultan Mustafa live long! (Gitdiyse Osman Hân'ımız - sağ ola Sultân Mustafa!)".

The first version of Tûghî's chronicle, or his story if you wish, was an attempt to channel people's thoughts and feelings away from the "dreadful event" that happened to Osman and towards the enthronement of Mustafa, which is cast as a fortunate occasion. That is why, I believe, Tûghî tells us that he sat down to tell the story of Mustafa. Hence his introduction:

This story explains, in a summarized fashion, the amazing events, which [formed] the occasion for the salvation of the axis of the destiny of felicity, and the center of the circle of perfection, His Majesty Sultan Mustafa Khan, who manifests divine perfection the way Joseph did, which took place in 1031 after Hijra (1622) in the city of Constantinople, *may God protect it from disasters and calamity*.

- 25 There is a passing reference to things taking place during the Eid, suggesting that Tûghî actually composed this version of his text at least a few days later; yet he chose to end the formal narrative with the coming of the Eid; see K., ff. 32a–b, 33a–b.
- 26 The earliest literary use of the expression "dreadful event" (vâkt'a-i hâ'ile) with reference to the regicide of Osman II that I could find is by Mehmed bin Mehmed (d. 1640), Ta'rîh, Süleymaniye Kütüphanesi, Lala İsmail Efendi 300, f. 10b. Kâtib Çelebi was going to adopt this expression with a slight modification, naming the event vak'a-i hâ'ile-i 'osmâniye, which gained widespread acceptance since the widely read chronicle of Na'îmâ followed Kâtib Çelebi's usage; see Kâtib Çelebi, vol. 2, 9; Na'îmâ, vol. 2, 208.

In the name of God, the All-Compassionate, the All-merciful ... [followed by a piece of thanksgiving to God, the Prophet, the four Caliphs, etc.]

Now to our subject: since this poor [and] insignificant humble [fellow with the] name of Hüseyin, son of Sefer, son of Abdullah, [that is I,] chose the path of retirement while I was one of the guardsmen (*solak*) of the king of high dignity, Sultan Osman – the refuge of the state – [and] became [a member] of the division of those who pray [i.e. a pensioner], as I was in the city of Constantinople when I witnessed such an amazing event happening in the city of Constantinople in the aforesaid date, I wrote down the event(s) that took place. It is hoped that those who read [this piece] remember the author of the story, Mullah Hüseyin, the one who prays for them, with blessing.

May it not be hidden from the illuminating heart that ...[the narrative starts]... $^{27}$ 

As is clear from this piece, the story is presented as one in which Mustafa is the main character. It is not about the deposition or the murder of Osman, but rather the enthronement of Mustafa, "His Majesty Sultan Mustafa Khan who manifests divine perfection the way Joseph did" (or: who has the beauty of Joseph, Sultân Mustafâ Hân-ı Yûsuf-cemâl). Joseph has a very strong resonance in Islamic culture as it is only his story among the prophets who preceded Muhammad that the Quran relates in full (chapter 12). There are several literary renditions of the story, some of which are in Turkish and were quite popular at the time. Thus even mentioning the name of Joseph could easily bring the whole story to people's minds, including the long years Joseph suffered and his final deliverance. That is why, I believe, Tûghî continually likens Mustafa to Joseph. One of the adjective compounds that he uses most often to describe Mustafa is the one used in the introduction, or a derivative of it. Every time Joseph is invoked in relation to Mustafa, the reader is implicitly invited to build parallels between the life of the prophet and that of the sultan; Tûghî exploits their similarities to the full.<sup>28</sup>

While Ottoman sultans used to kill their brothers in order to avoid the possibility of civil wars that could be caused by other claimants to the throne, Mustafa became the first Ottoman prince who was intentionally left alive during the reign of his brother, Ahmed I (1603–17). Yet he did not spend these years in princely

- 27 K., ff. 1<sup>b</sup>-2<sup>a</sup>; the phrase "and it is the piece (*makâle*) [in which] the Sultan of the martyrs, Sultan Osman Khan suffers a 'sudden calamity' (*vâka'a*) after descending from the throne of the sultanate", which one finds before the invocation, must be a later addition to this text which is a late-eighteenth-century copy; compare Danon, 254; L., f. 71b. Unfortunately, C. is missing a folio at its beginning and thus one cannot compare this particular section of the introduction.
- The Turkish story of Joseph, by Hamdî (late fifteenth century) seems to have been the most popular, with some 129 identified manuscripts today; see Zehra Öztürk, "Hamdullah Hamdi", *İA2*, vol. 15, 452–4. For other occurrences of "Sultân Mustafa Hân-1 Yûsuf-cemâl" in Tûghî's text, see K., ff. 14b, 27a; for alternatives such as "Şâh-1 Yûsuf-serîr", "pâdişâh-1 Yûsuf-nizâm", "Yûsuf gibi" [part of a verse in a eulogy], "pâdişâh-1 Yûsuf-sıfât", see K., ff. 10b, 12a, 21a, 32a; see also below.

fashion as governor of one of the provinces as the sons of Ottoman sultans usually did until the late sixteenth century. There are no references whatsoever to him during the reign of Ahmed. His existence only becomes apparent when his brother dies and he is enthroned in 1617. It could be argued that he had not left the palace for fourteen years and remained under house arrest in his chamber. He was enthroned in 1617 upon the death of his brother, only to be deposed after a few months. It was said that he was mentally unbalanced, and thus not capable of rule. During the reign of his young nephew Osman II (1618-22), he must have been back under house arrest at the palace. While all of these episodes are significant for Ottoman history, the most important factor for this study is that except for a few months in the winter of 1617-18, Mustafa had spent almost twenty years at the palace more or less under house arrest. Thus we have a prince, Sultan Ahmed, the younger brother who is illtreated by his older brother and is practically imprisoned for twenty years, which readily brings to mind Joseph's brothers, his stay in the well, and then his imprisonment in Egypt. Thus Mustafa could easily be compared to Joseph who spent many years in prison only to come out and rule Egypt eventually.

Just as Joseph's life was the manifestation of divine intervention, Tûghî claims that, once the members of the military caste had entered the third court-yard of the palace in the afternoon of Thursday 19 May, they were moved by divine guidance. One of them, whom no one could identify, shouted: "In accordance with the law, we want Sultan Mustafa" (*şer'ile Sultân Mustafâ Hân'i isterüz*)! After repeating this call three times, it was adopted by all of the soldiers "with [the guidance of] divine reason and power" (*hikmet-i yezdânî ve kudret-i sübhânî birle*).<sup>29</sup>

The way in which Mustafa was brought out of his chamber on Thursday 19 May fits well with the analogy of Joseph. The soldiers in the third courtyard of the palace climbed up to the roof and dug a hole on the dome of the chamber where he resided. Then they extended a rope down to the floor of the chamber, descended into the room, and lifted the prince up. Thus he came out of his chamber in the same way as Joseph was brought out of the well into which his brothers had thrown him. Tûghî made the soldiers who met him in his chamber address him with a poem that includes the following verse: "be a Joseph for the hearts that are, like Egypt, in ruins because of the drought". 30

While Joseph/Mustafa is being rewarded for his suffering, others are punished for their deeds – with divine sanction, of course. Hüseyin Pasha, the grand vizier of Osman during the crucial two days of the rebellion, is murdered by the soldiers on Friday 20 May. Tûghî has two stories to narrate about him, the first of which relates how he did not care about the lives of the soldiers dying during the siege of the fortress of Khotin (in modern Ukraine) in 1621. The second portrays Hüseyin Pasha as someone who does not respect the Quran. During the march from Istanbul to Khotin, Hüseyin Pasha was apparently riding in the company of some musicians playing a stringed instrument called a *chashdeh* right next to the

<sup>29</sup> K., f. 10a. 30 K., f. 11a.

banner of the Prophet where people were reciting the Quran. Keepers of the banner who were themselves descendants of the Prophet warned him that he should either ride ahead with his musicians or stay behind, but he did not bother to move anywhere. Tûghî comments that the murder of Hüseyin Pasha was his punishment and adds a quatrain, the first half of which reads: "God takes His revenge from His servant [i.e. the human being] with yet another servant; those who do not know the mysteries of the Divine nature (*ilm-i ledūn*) hold the servant responsible...".<sup>31</sup>

The mysteries of the Divine nature seem, however, to be accessible to Mustafa. First of all, the epithet Tûghî uses for Mustafa is *velî*: Mustafa the Saint.<sup>32</sup> Then there are a number of examples that manifest the power of Mustafa to see the future or make things happen. The first is related to his first deposition. Mustafa had succeeded his brother Ahmed in 1617 and was then deposed a few months later in 1618. At the time of his deposition he was apparently told that the members of the military caste did not want him. Tûghî makes Mustafa respond by saying that "there will be a day when those members of the military caste who, you claim, do not want me, will look for me and find me".<sup>33</sup> Thus the re-enthronement of Mustafa in 1622 was nothing but the realization of his own prophecy.

Another prophecy takes place in the late afternoon on Thursday 19 May, when Mustafa is brought to the Orta Jâmi<sup>c</sup>, the mosque within the janissary barracks. Osman is still at the palace. As Mustafa gets off the wagon, Tûghî makes him pray to God, who brought him there, to bring Osman there as well. Osman first tries to enlist the support of the newly appointed general of the janissaries and therefore goes to his residence. Tûghî comments that whereas Osman takes refuge at the house of a *kul*, thinking that the deposition is brought about by the *kul*, Mustafa takes refuge in the house of God. Tûghî is using the word *kul* skilfully to refer to both of its meanings, the members of the military caste, and a servant of God, a mere creature. And he concludes by stating that the one who takes refuge in the house of God became victorious. Not surprisingly, the course of events brings Osman to the mosque where Mustafa is present, fulfilling the latter's prophecy.<sup>34</sup>

During his second reign, which started with the deposition and murder of Osman, Mustafa continued to show signs of his connection with the divine. On the morning of Friday 8 July 1622, Mustafa foresaw the arrival of the representatives of the members of the military caste who, later that day, were to demand the removal of the incumbent grand vizier. Around the same time, the general of the janissaries related how Mustafa had once correctly identified a grave in which a sheep was buried alive. Once the sheep was saved, Mustafa himself untied the knots that tied its feet. Mustafa, the competent shepherd, was saving his sheep, which must be an allusion to his subjects.<sup>35</sup>

<sup>31</sup> K., ff. 17a-b. I chose to read "*çeşdeci*" as opposed to "*çesteci*", which is the spelling in the text.

<sup>32</sup> See, for instance, K., ff. 12a, 28b, 29b, 30a; and C., f. 53b [missing in K.].

<sup>33</sup> K., f. 12b.

<sup>34</sup> K., ff. 13b, 15a, 18b.

<sup>35</sup> K., ff. 29b, 30a-b; my thanks are due to Jocelyn Sharlet for suggesting the shepherd-sheep/ruler-subject analogy.

Just as the introduction of Tûghî centres on Mustafa, his conclusion is meant to celebrate the new sultan. In the first section of the tripartite conclusion, there is an attempt to lay the "dreadful event" to rest. Tûghî explains that on the last Friday of the holy month of Ramadan, 5 August 1622, Ibrahim Efendi, the sheik of the Jerrah Mehmed Pasha mosque in Istanbul, touched upon Mustafa's connections with the other world in his sermon: "It has been four days since our Emperor entered a room where he is alone, praying and crying endlessly. He neither eats, nor drinks, nor speaks. Muslims, keep yourself busy with prayer! The mystery of this is only known to [Mustafa] the Saint". Ibrahim Efendi concludes with the news that Mustafa had a revelation about Osman in his dream. Apparently the former sultan held a high-ranking position in the other world. Thus not only are the readers of and listeners to Tûghî's text reminded of Mustafa's connections with the divine, they are also assured that their former sultan will have a very high rank in Heaven. Most importantly, however, the high rank of Osman in the next world is revealed to Mustafa, who replaced the murdered sultan. Thus Mustafa and Osman are at peace with each other, and society should follow their example and move on. Tûghî concludes this section with a prayer in which he begs God both for compassion for Osman and protection of Mustafa from mistakes.<sup>36</sup>

After this prayer, in which everyone is asked to pray for both Osman and Mustafa, the conclusion continues with the Eid ceremonies. All important members of the administrative, judicial, military, and educational elite came to the imperial palace on the morning of Tuesday 9 August 1622, in order to pay their respects to the emperor. Tûghî claims that by standing up during the ceremonies, as opposed to sitting on his throne, Mustafa was following the tradition of the first four caliphs of Islam. Then Tûghî reminds us that the oath of allegiance was sworn at a mosque during the reign of the first four caliphs, and the same thing happened with Mustafa, by which Tûghî must be referring to Mustafa's stay at the Orta Jâmi<sup>c</sup>. Thus Tûghî is establishing a parallel between the reign of Mustafa and the last period of the Golden Age of Islam that followed the death of Muhammad and was followed by the rule of the Umayyad dynasty. In Islamic history the Umayyads are usually regarded as usurpers who turned the caliphate into a dynasty. Mustafa is a monarch in the long Islamic tradition that began with the Umayyads, yet his rule is very different from that of any other monarch because he follows the caliphal tradition of the Golden Age.<sup>37</sup>

Finally, in the very last section of the conclusion, we observe Mustafa at the special ritual prayer for the Eid which he performs at the Mosque of Sultan Ahmed in the vicinity of the palace. Tûghî emphasizes that Mustafa left the mosque in "astonishing magnificence". Implicit in this remark is a comparison with Osman who wore simpler clothing and shunned pomp, thus discontinuing the tradition of his forefathers in this regard. In the tripartite conclusion, Tûghî shows us that the rule of Mustafa was superior to that of Osman on three counts: first, Mustafa is a saint who has an ongoing connection with the divine; second, his rule takes its legitimacy from the traditions of the first four caliphs whose

<sup>36</sup> K., ff. 32b-33a; compare V., f. 35b.

<sup>37</sup> K., ff. 33a-b.

<sup>38</sup> K., ff. 27a, 33b.

rules represent the Islamic Golden Age; and third, Mustafa's projection of the royal image is much more closely aligned with the Ottoman custom of splendour than that of his predecessor.

Tûghî's earliest text is, then, an attempt to lay the murder of Osman to rest by bringing Mustafa into the spotlight as an exemplary sultan who was meant to rule the empire in the way Joseph was destined to rule Egypt. Osman's deposition in this context becomes a preordained event to bring about the rule of Mustafa.<sup>39</sup>

## The "Book of Calamity"

When one reads Tûghî of early 1623, however, one finds a different portrayal of the same event. References to divine intervention as an explanation of the regicide abound. But it seems that even for Tûghî these references were not very persuasive. In the last version of his chronicle one notices a conscious effort to distance the military caste from responsibility for the regicide, and also to present a more consistent picture of the deposition that portrays the military caste in a more positive light. One sees, for instance, the disappearance of several unpleasant details that were provided in the earlier versions. Those janissaries in the company of prostitutes, for instance, or those who harass the public during the holy month of Ramadan cannot have a place in a story that is gradually presenting the soldiers in a more positive light.<sup>40</sup> Most importantly, however, the text no longer focuses on the celebration of Mustafa's new reign, although every word said about Mustafa in the first version is also present here. Instead the murder and murderer of Osman become the focal points of the narrative. In parallel to this shift, divine intervention is supplemented by more worldly causes at the centre of the historical stage.

In contrast to previous versions, this one does not have a formal introduction with praises to God, the Prophet, and the four Caliphs, and the identification of the author. Instead it starts with a poem of nineteen couplets by Tûghî, which is an elegy for Sultan Osman with a critical stance regarding the murder of the Sultan, but which does not carry a sign of responsibility on the part of the members of the military caste in the way that Tûghî's well-known dirge does. The expression *musîbetnâme*, the "Book of Calamity" comes up in the eighth couplet, "it [would] be a book of calamity if I were to write what I have seen in 1622 from end to end". This poetic introduction signals the shift in the main emphasis of the text from the celebration of Mustafa to an investigation of the murder of Osman.

Part of this investigation has to explain how the members of the military caste are not responsible for the murder of Osman. One way of doing this is to portray

- 39 Mehmed Hâlisî's *Beşâretnâme*, or the "Book of [announcement of] the Good News", which is another contemporary work produced during the second reign of Mustafa (1622–23), represents the deposition in very similar terms; see my "Zafernâme müellifi Hâlisî'nin bilinmeyen bir eseri münâsebetiyle", *Osmanlı Araştırmaları/The Journal of Ottoman Studies* 19, 1999, 83–98, at pp. 84–6, and the first part of "The multiple faces of the One: the invocation section of Ottoman literary introductions as a locus for the central argument of the text", *Middle Eastern Literatures*, 12/1, 2009.
- 40 Compare K., ff. 5a, 32a-b, with V., ff. 4a, 35b.
- 41 Deval, ff. 1b-2b; the quoted verse is on f. 2a.

them as guardians of the law who base their actions on legitimate means. This new portrayal becomes most evident in the scene where the soldiers demand from Sultan Mustafa the execution of some additional high-ranking officials on the third day of the rebellion. The way in which this scene is depicted in four manuscripts that represent earlier recensions is quite straightforward:

And that day other men were demanded beside those who had been demanded from the Sultan (Osman) with a list [the day before]. One of them was Ayas Agha, who retired from the position of *kethüdâ beg* (one of the chief officers of the janissaries). He was the master of Nasuh Agha (another janissary officer) on the path of evil and the adoptive father of Süleyman Agha, the chief black eunuch. His oppression of the janissaries with the powers [he got] from Nasuh Pasha (then grand vizier) in Edirne in 1612 while he was *kethüdâ beg* was not yet forgotten. That is why he was demanded. His betrayal of the janissary corps was quite excessive indeed <sup>42</sup>

The last version, however, provides a quite different atmosphere:

And that day the soldiers presented the prosperous Sultan Mustafa with a petition demanding that the new âyîns (custom, law) invented in the Ottoman "law" (kânûn-ı 'osmânî) be annulled and those degenerate men who caused these recent customs to be invented, who are the [former] deputy grand vizier Ahmed Pasha, the minister of finance Baki Pasha, the tutor of Sultan Osman (Ömer Efendi), and the sekbânbaşı Nasuh Agha, be murdered. The reasons of enmity between these people and the soldiers were mentioned in the earlier parts of the story. Another one was Ayas Agha, who formerly served as kethüdâ beg twice and was retired then. The janissaries complained [about him] and asked for his murder. The reason for enmity towards him was the following: his betrayal of innocent janissary companions in his capacity as the kethüdâ beg in 1612, while the late Sultan Ahmed in Edirne was not yet forgotten. He had discharged many a poor janissary, and he was the master of Nasuh Agha in the art of evil and the adoptive father of Süleyman Agha, the black eunuch. That is why they demanded that he be murdered. Moreover, they wrote in their petition that janissary officers of janissary origin not be appointed as *veniceri agasi*, that no one other than the grand vizier interfere in the business of the Sultan, that bribes not be taken, and that offices be given to those who deserve them.<sup>43</sup>

This latter portrayal of the scene places the demand of the soldiers who asked for the head of Ayas Agha in a legitimate context. Now they are not simply asking for someone to be murdered. Their primary concern is legal: new customs introduced into the body of the Ottoman  $k\hat{a}n\hat{u}n$  should be annulled, and those

<sup>42</sup> K., f. 16b; also C., ff. 25b–26a; L., f. 91a–b, is missing the last three sentences; and D., p. 274, simply states that the soldiers asked for Ayas Agha to be killed.

<sup>43</sup> Deval, ff. 27b-28b.

who introduced these new practices should be killed. Moreover, they also present quite innocent demands, such as the prohibition of bribery. Thus their request for Ayas Agha to be punished became a part of their effort to rectify the Ottoman  $k\hat{a}n\hat{u}n$ . This new representation provides the actions of the soldiers with a legitimate ground and creates the impression that the state of affairs during the reign of Osman was not legitimate.

Another scene that Tûghî rewrites portrays the members of the military caste as eager followers of legitimate means of political decision making and as people who care for the life of Osman. On the third day Osman is brought to Orta Jâmi<sup>c</sup>. Mustafa, the new sultan, is also there. In the four manuscripts of the two earlier versions, a large crowd surrounds the mosque:

Then, when the soldiers of Islam wanted to see the perfect grace of the Sultan of exalted dignity and asked for the Sultan to show his fair face [... (a chain of elaborate titles describing the Sultan) ...] His Excellency Sultan Mustafa Khan showed his fair face from the window of the mosque. The soldiers of Islam cried "God is most great" and applauded the Sultan. Sultan Osman Khan, too, opened a window at the spot where he was standing [inside the mosque] and said: "my soldier servants, don't you want me?" Upon this, all of the men shouted together: "may God not want those who want you". The hearts of mankind, the soldiers, and the whole of the world had indeed suffered from Sultan Osman. 44

When one looks at the same scene in the final version, however, it reads quite differently:

At that moment, when the soldiers of Islam wanted to see the perfect grace of His Excellency, the mighty and majestic Sultan Mustafa Khan, and asked for the Sultan to show his fair face, this demand was presented to the Sultan. The prosperous Sultan Mustafa accepted the request of his servants and showed his fair face from the window of the mosque. The soldiers of Islam cried "God is most great", and applauded the Sultan. Since that day was Friday, the callers for prayer gave the special call from the minarets (which is also given for funeral prayers). The soldiers of Islam, having heard this call, thought that Sultan Osman was killed, and they cried out saying "do not attempt to take Osman Khan's life by any means, do not harm his holy body! Let Sultan Mustafa Khan remain on the throne and keep Sultan Osman Khan imprisoned for now. Let us disperse this crowd, and then let the great scholars and lawyers, the noble viziers, and other experienced men of the royal council come together for consultation. Both of them are our sultans, let the one who deserves the sultanate and merits to rule become the sultan". Since there was too much quarrelling, the grand vizier Davud Pasha showed Sultan Osman

<sup>44</sup> K., f. 19a-b; C., ff. 30a-31a; L., f. 94a; and Danon, p. 276, with some insignificant variants.

to the soldiers of Islam from the window of the mosque. The soldiers gave up the guarrel once they saw Sultan Osman alive. Sultan Osman showed his fair face through the window and said: "my soldier masters, don't you want me?" Upon this, among the soldiers, those who had the hangover of punishment because they had drunk the wine of reproach for no reason, shouted: "may God not want those who want you". After that they covered [Osman's] sight.<sup>45</sup>

Now all of a sudden, the soldiers are depicted as extremely attentive to Osman's life. Moreover, they no longer insisted on the sultanate of Mustafa. It is the high-ranking statesmen who should decide whom to enthrone. The soldiers are ready to recognize Osman once again as their sultan, if he were found to be more deserving. The legitimate political procedure is represented as the consultation of jurists and viziers among themselves. The members of the military caste are depicted as being ready to follow whatever the legitimate political processes may yield.

Thus in the final version of Tûghî's chronicle the members of the military caste guard the law, base their actions on legitimate means, and want to make sure that Osman is kept safe and alive. Yet this is not sufficient explanation for how Osman was murdered. The regicide has to be accounted for in a way that would leave no doubt about the innocence of the soldiers. On the murder of Osman the earlier versions simply state: "The soldiers dispersed from Yedikule (where Osman was imprisoned). That night they made Sultan Osman join his God [or alternatively: reach what he deserves]".46 Yet the final version specifically explains who Osman's murderer was:

When the soldiers dispersed from Yedikule, the grand vizier Davud Pasha entered the tower, closed the door (from inside) and, with the cooperation of some rabble, killed Sultan Osman Khan. Since Davud Pasha suffered a lot of fatigue and was oppressed without reason during the reign of Osman, he did not give any respite to Sultan Osman Khan and killed him.47

Apparently the question of the identity of Osman's murderer had not been an important issue when Hüseyin Tûghî wrote the first two versions of his chronicle. Whether or not it was Davud Pasha, this question must have become important only after the completion of the second version. In this new version, Tûghî not only names the murderer, but also explains the motive. When Tûghî introduces Davud Pasha for the first time in the first two versions of his chronicle at the time of his appointment to the grand vizierate by Mustafa on Friday 20 May 1622, he has nothing to say about him. But in the third version Tûghî informs us that Davud Pasha was married to Mustafa's sister and was favoured

<sup>45</sup> Deval, ff. 32a-33a; the phrase "ahlaksız" in Tezcan, "Tarih ile tarihyazımı ilişkisi ekseninden 'Tûgî Tarihi'", p. 673, has to be deleted.

<sup>46</sup> K., f. 20b; see also, C., f. 32b, L., f. 95b, and Danon, p. 278. The phrase "hakkına vâsıl eylediler" could be read both ways.

<sup>47</sup> Deval, 35a.

by him during his short first reign. That is why, we are led to believe, Davud Pasha experienced dismissals and demotions during the reign of Osman.<sup>48</sup> This information is recalled when Tûghî comments at the scene of the murder of Osman that Davud Pasha was not treated well by the former sultan, and that is why he did not spare him. Thus it was not God's will but rather a man's revenge that killed Osman.

That the question of the murderer of Osman became a serious one may also be observed from another significant intervention in the final version. The earlier versions state that on Sunday 22 May the cavalry troops received their donations due to the enthronement of Mustafa. They were also given registers of non-Muslim poll tax, the collection of which was a lucrative business. The final version, however, adds something new:

And on the same day, while the cavalry soldiers were getting non-Muslim poll tax registers at the palace of Davud Pasha, they asked Davud Pasha: "Why did you murder Sultan Osman? Why did you betray that which was entrusted to you?" Davud Pasha responded: "I have not killed him depending on my own judgement, I committed the murder on the orders of the Sultan, the refuge of the universe". Upon hearing this reply, the cavalry soldiers believed him and abandoned their allegation.<sup>49</sup>

The purpose of inserting this news of interrogation of Davud Pasha by the soldiers is in parallel with the aim of the insertion of his name as the murderer of Osman above. Tûghî is doing his best to distance the soldiers from the allegation that they are responsible for the murder of an Ottoman sultan. He also makes an effort to create the impression that the soldiers actually looked after the matter. Yet since they were told that the murder was committed upon the orders of Mustafa, the reigning sultan, there was nothing they could do. Thus Tûghî reshapes the past he had recounted some four months previously.

Each successive version of Tûghî's narrative, by virtue of including a continuation of the earlier one, makes it possible to place his revisions, or his historiography on the deposition of Osman, in the context of the most recent developments. The most important event of the period between 14 October 1622, the date of the last event mentioned in the second version, and February 1623, the approximate date of composition of the third, is the "Abaza rebellion".<sup>50</sup>

Abaza Pasha is known to have initiated a formidable uprising against the military caste, basing his power on the mercenaries he recruited from Anatolia. His activities, which concentrated on attacking the members of the military caste

<sup>48</sup> Compare K., f. 16a, and Danon, p. 274, with Deval, ff. 26b–27a.

<sup>49</sup> Deval, ff. 39b-40a; compare with the first and second versions, K., f. 24a; Danon, 280.

<sup>50</sup> Although it is difficult to say when exactly Abaza Pasha became active, news relating to him began to appear in Tûghî's chronicle at the end of Zûlhijje 1031, late October 1622; see Deval, ff. 61a-62a, 65b-66b, 67a-69a, 72b. For the "Abaza rebellion", see Gabriel Piterberg, "The alleged rebellion of Abaza Mehmed Paşa: historiography and the Ottoman state in the seventeenth century", *International Journal of Turkish Studies* 8, 2002, 13-24.

stationed in various towns of Anatolia, started after the murder of Osman and continued well into 1628. Abaza justified his cause by assuming the role of avenger of the murder of Osman, for which he held the members of the military caste responsible.<sup>51</sup>

Apparently Abaza was not alone in holding the soldiers responsible for the murder of Osman. According to the third version of Tûghî, on Sunday 1 January 1623 the members of the imperial cavalry divisions demanded the capture and execution of Osman's murderer. The reason for their sudden interest in the apprehension of the murderer, some seven-and-a-half months afterwards, was the complaints they had heard from their fellow soldiers in the provinces. Their comrades stationed in the Anatolian countryside were molested by the public, who called them "the murderers of Sultan Osman Khan". The demands of the soldiers in Istanbul, which were a response to public pressure and the "Abaza rebellion", soon bore fruit and Davud Pasha, together with some of his close associates, was killed within a week for having murdered Osman.<sup>52</sup>

Hüseyin Tûghî updated the previous version of his work within a month of the punishment of Davud Pasha. Now that the murderer of Osman was personified in Davud Pasha, Tûghî re-wrote accordingly, paying particular attention to clarifying that the soldiers did not have anything to do with the murder of their sultan, and that they actually wished him to be kept alive. The longest account in verse in all of the versions of Tûghî is the one that narrates how the members of the military caste demanded in January 1623 that Osman's murderer be found. This account in verse also narrates the search for Davud Pasha, who goes into hiding after he hears about the soldiers' demands. In this four-manuscriptpages long narration in verse, one reads how the soldiers had asked Davud Pasha to keep the sultan safe, and how the latter betrayed their trust. What is quite significant is that in the first example of Tûghî's last version, the Deval ms., which is written soon after the execution of Davud Pasha, this long narration in verse is actually much shorter and is in prose. Its conversion into a very long narration in verse shows the importance Tûghî attached to this section of his chronicle.<sup>53</sup>

Later in his chronicle, after reporting the execution of Davud Pasha at the Seven Towers, Tûghî presents this execution as an unfair compensation (kısâs) for the murder of Osman because a snake would not be appropriate compensation for a peacock.<sup>54</sup> By presenting the execution of Davud Pasha as a reprisal for the murder of Osman, Tûghî is once again declaring that Osman's death was not a matter of God's will after all. It was Davud Pasha who killed Osman and now he is being punished.

For many, God's will was not a satisfactory explanation for the murder of Osman. The anonymous author of the Tûghî derivative text referred to above claims that the members of the military caste were in a position to decide

<sup>51</sup> See the poem, apparently written by a supporter of Abaza, in which the anonymous poet gives voice to Abaza's determination to avenge himself on the janissaries; Danon, 308–10.

<sup>52</sup> See, Deval, ff. 69a-72a.

<sup>53</sup> Compare Deval, ff. 71b–72a, with V., ff. 50a–52a.

<sup>54</sup> V., f. 54a.

where Osman was going to be kept during the second reign of Mustafa. It was clear that the imprisonment of the sultan at the Seven Towers was going to lead to his death. Therefore the soldiers could have demanded that the former sultan be kept at the palace. The author concludes that the reference to predestination on the part of the janissaries does not make any sense.<sup>55</sup>

Given the reluctance of many to see God's will as an explanatory factor in Osman's murder, Tûghî's efforts to unload the responsibility of the regicide on the shoulders of one man, Davud Pasha, makes a lot of sense. A contemporary of Tûghî, whom I called pseudo-Tûghî above, takes this effort further. The one major addition pseudo-Tûghî makes to the text of Tûghî as represented by the Vienna manuscript is the Islamic version of an ancient Persian story. This story illustrates the calibre of the viziers of the past by relating how a vizier of a Sassanian king did not hesitate to castrate himself to ensure the well-being and the future of his king and the dynasty.<sup>56</sup> This is what one should expect from a vizier. Davud Pasha had also been a vizier of Osman, yet instead of working for his well-being and that of the dynasty, Davud Pasha does not hesitate to murder Osman. Before introducing the story, pseudo-Tûghî uses the harshest words possible about Davud Pasha. It was not enough to kill the former vizier, he tells us, Davud Pasha's filthy body should have been burned and his ashes scattered in the air, which would be a heavy insult in Islam. The "treachery and betrayal" of Davud Pasha was simply unprecedented.

Thanks to the existence of different versions of Tûghî's chronicle, then, one is able to follow the trajectory of the evolution of a regicide narrative within the year that followed the murder of Osman. Tûghî first cast the murder of Osman as an incident preordained by God to secure the salvation of Mustafa, the Saint. When, however, this representation proved not to be sufficiently persuasive to deal with the "Abaza rebellion" and other critics of the regicide, the military caste started looking for a culprit, whom they identified in the person of Davud Pasha. Tûghî then recast the regicide as a calamity inflicted upon the Ottoman dynasty by its own vizier. The will of God was not enough to spare the *kul* once Abaza Pasha started his attacks against them in Anatolia, so Tûghî turned to the treachery of man to account for the regicide. Throughout these stages, however, he kept his dirge in his chronicle as a token acknowledgement of responsibility. After all, some of Tûghî's comrades, janissary poets like himself, whose names he never mentioned in his chronicle, were Davud Pasha's closest associates, 57 something that must have troubled his conscience all along.

- 55 Dresden/İz, p. 141; Beyazıt, f. 49b; Sertoğlu, p. 505. Kâtib Çelebi reproduces this point only to respond to it by claiming that Osman had bad fortune from the day of his enthronement; Na'îmâ elaborates on Kâtib Çelebi's response by adding further astrological arguments relating to Osman's bad fortune; see Kâtib Çelebi, vol. 2, 24; Na'îmâ, vol. 2, 233–4.
- 56 See Dār al-kutub al-misriyya (Cairo), ms. 168 ta'rīkh turkī Tal'at, ff. 363a–364b; for a summary of the story, see Piterberg, pp. 101–2. Piterberg is, however, mistaken in attributing the authorship to Hasanbegzâde.
- 57 The anonymous author of the Tûghî derivative text mentions their names; see Dresden/ İz, p. 145; see also Öztelli "Osmanlı Tarihine Adı Karışan Saz Şairi Koroğlu", 122–3, 125.

In conclusion, I should add that the evolution of Tûghî's chronicle between August 1622 and March 1623 not only offers historians an opportunity to observe the evolution of a "primary source" but also suggests that the janissaries were developing a sophisticated political consciousness in the early seventeenth century. The evolution of Tûghî's text during the seven months between the first and last versions of his chronicle is more nuanced than the account provided in this article-length study.<sup>58</sup> Yet the general direction of this evolution is clear. Tûghî started his first version as a janissary poet and storyteller and ended his last version as a successful janissary propagandist, or a political pundit if you wish. He was sympathetic towards his comrades from the start. But as the janissaries came to have an unprecedented degree of influence in the political stage of the imperial capital in 1622–23 and had to deal with a strong opposition movement centred in the Anatolian provinces of the empire, Tûghî adopted a more sophisticated language on behalf of his comrades that included powerful references to law and legitimacy. In 1622 his comrades had made history by deposing a sultan. During the following months, Tûghî was moulding the way in which that history was going to be remembered. In so far as "[h]istorical narrative is a way of thinking about politics, and a species of political thought" - because it is, after all, "a characteristic of the political that it leads to the re-narration of its history" - the "riffraff of Ottoman Istanbul" were becoming mature political actors in the early seventeenth century.<sup>59</sup>

<sup>58</sup> I am planning to follow the trajectory of this evolution more thoroughly in a monograph tentatively entitled *II. Osman'ın Gençleştirilmesi: Uygulamalı bir tarihyazımı çalışması*, which will include, among other things, critical editions of selected Tûghî texts.

<sup>59</sup> J. G. A. Pocock, "The politics of historiography", *Historical Research* 78, 2005, 1–14, at pp. 1, 4; Cemal Kafadar, "Janissaries and other riffraff of Ottoman Istanbul: rebels without a cause?" in Baki Tezcan and Karl K. Barbir (eds), *Identity and Identity Formation in the Ottoman World: A Volume of Essays in Honor of Norman Itzkowitz* (Madison: University of Wisconsin Center for Turkish Studies, 2007), 113–34.